
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Presented to the members and players for the 
Annual General Meeting 

To be held at the Netball Clubrooms 
Monday November 17th at 7.00pm 

 
 

 
 



 
 
 

 
TAKE NOTICE that the Annual General meeting of the Tanunda Netball Club will be held at the Netball Clubrooms  
on the 17th November 2014. 
 

AGENDA 
1. Welcome 

2. Apologies 

3. Minutes of 2013 AGM adopted 

4. Reports: 

President 

Treasurer 

Coaches  

5. Elections: 

President 

Vice-President 

Secretary 

Treasurer 

Committee members (7) 

Auditor 

Patroness 

Public Officer 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

DATED:  21
st

 October, 2014 
Debbie Miles 
SECRETARY 

 
 
 



 

 
Season 2014 

 
President: Bec Terwel   Vice-President:  Jeanette Hooper  

Secretary: Debbie Miles   Treasurer: Dianne Bartsch 

Committee        

   Members: Debbie Scott Sarah Bittner Linda Morgan  Toby Mifflin 

  Elle McArdle Jo Buck   Sue Martin  

        
Patroness:  Mrs. Levene Fechner  

BLGNA Delegates:   Jeanette Hooper & Jo Buck BLGNA Elected Director (TNC): Bec Terwel 

Canteen Co-ordinator: Brian & Debbie Miles  Umpires Co-ordinator: Sonya Day 

Records Officer:  Debbie Miles   Uniforms/Merchandise: Linda Morgan & Sarah Bittner 

Communications: Debbie Miles   Junior Development: Jo Buck 

Sponsorship:  Debbie Miles & Elle McArdle  

Life Members:  

Mrs. Kay Hueppauff t,  Mrs. Edna Behrndt t,  Mrs. Thelma Murphy t,  Mrs. Marjorie Lehmann t,  
Mrs. Sue Fuller, Mrs. Lynne Lindner, Mrs. Kathy Marschall, Mrs. Cheryl Kraehenbuhl, Mrs. Joanne Buck,  
Mrs. Gayle Dawkins, Mrs. Lyn Hoklas, Mrs. Debbie Miles, Mrs. Dianne Bartsch, Ms. Karen Fox 

 

OUR SINCERE THANKS TO ALL OUR SPONSORS FOR SEASON 2014 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 
                                             
                                                                    

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
1918 Bistro & Grill Kaesler Wines       OB Transport        Australian Mortgage Brokers 
Amanti Pizza & Pasta Lynas Auto Group  Priceline Tanunda Ultimate Engineering & 
Coz Wine  Peter Lehmann Wines   Tanunda Cellars                    Maintenance Services 
The Co-op Store      Valley Hotel / Tanunda Hotel Weintal Hotel / Motel 
 
 

    Robert & Gayle Dawkins   Irrigation Works                 Heinrich Cooperage         
Dito Plus       Elders Insurance Barossa  Tanunda Foodland 

 

 

Apex Bakery   Clayton Scott Funerals  Lewis & Shane Lawyers  Progeny Fashion & 
Barossa Valley Toyota EK Conveyancing   Kym & Robyn Lienert           Design House 
BGI Building Group Homburg Real Estate  Office National Barossa  Rockford Wines 
   

 

   Barossa Chemplus  Sue Martin            
  
 

MAJOR SPONSORS 

GOLD SPONSORS 

SILVER SPONSORS 

BRONZE SPONSORS 

SUPPORTER 



 
 

Barossa, Light & Gawler Netball Association 
2014 Presentation  

 
BLGNA Team Of the Year   - Sarah Parker & Hayley Spaans 

Sub Junior Netballer Of Year  - Stella Fraser 

Senior 1: Best & Fairest Runner-Up - Sarah Parker 

Senior 6: 2nd Runner-Up   - Paula Fechner 

Sub Junior 1: Best & Fairest Runner-Up - Stella Fraser & Sadie Lienert 

Sub Junior Goal Throwing Trophy 

 

                                             
                                             BLGNA                                 BLGNA 
                                   2014 Team of Year                    Sub Junior Goal Throwing Trophy 
                                     SARAH PARKER              

 
 

                                 
                                           BLGNA                                    BLGNA 
                     Sub Junior 1 Joint Best & Fairest Runner-Up                                      Sub  Junior Netballer Of Year 
                            SADIE LIENERT & STELLA FRASER                                    STELLA FRASER & JO RASCHE  
                                                                                                                                (Sponsor - Australian Mortgage Brokers) 

                                                   
 
 
 
 
 

 



 
 

Tanunda Netball Club Awards 

  
   TRACEY HOKLAS 

Wohlers Club Service Award – 2014 
Marilyn Wohlers (Wohlers rep) & Tracey Hoklas 

 

                                      
                             SARAH PARKER                                                                  STELLA FRASER             
                               2014 Wohlers                                                  2014 Thelma Murphy Memorial Trophy 
                  Most Successful Senior Player                                       Most Successful Junior Player  
                      Sarah Parker & Marilyn Wohlers                                                          Stella Fraser & Tina Thiel 
                       

                                                                                              
                                 GAYLE DAWKINS 
          2014 Marjorie Lehmann Memorial Trophy 
                                   Umpires Award 

                                                                      Gayle Dawkins & Sharon Seedsman  
 



 
 

2014 Player Milestones 
 

The Tanunda Netball Club recognizes the milestones achieved by our players. This year the following player’s achieved 
milestone games in our Club and were presented with a token medallion at the senior presentation dinner. 
 

Gabrielle Marschall – 350 games  Brooke Edson – 100 games 

Lisa Stott - 200 games    Nikia Goers – 100 games 

Rachel Noack – 200 games  Amy Mickan – 100 games 

Toni Martin – 200 games   Brie Harvey – 100 games 

Sue Martin – 150 games 

Paula Fechner – 150 games 

 
 

2014 Carly Ward Memorial Trophy 
 

Every season when Tanunda play Freeling in the intermediate 1 game the team to win the match is awarded 
 the Carly Ward memorial trophy in memory of Carly Ward who was tragically killed in a car accident in June 2000.  

The significance of hosting this award is because Carly played her last match against Freeling at Tanunda before 
 being tragically killed later that day. It is an important reminder of road safety for young netballers. 

This year 2014 score was: Tanunda 44 v Freeling 19 

 

                              
                 Justin Ward with Amy Mickan                Intermediate 1 team players & coaches  
                      (Captain Inter 1 team) 

 
2014 Anniversary Cup 

 

Every season Nuriootpa and Tanunda play for the Anniversary Challenge Cup which alternates between 
both Club venues every year, the Club to win the most games for the day wins the cup. 

 This year Nuriootpa hosted the event on June 15th, Tanunda won 10 games to Nuriootpa 5 games 
 

 
                           Bec Terwel (TNC President) with Ali Prior (NNC Vice-President) 

 

 



 

 
 

2014 SA Country Championships 
 

The 72nd annual SA Country Championships were held at ETSA Park on the weekend of June 7-9  
Tanunda players selected to play in the 2014 BL&G Netball Association teams were:  

U17 team: Amy Mickan & Maddie Maitland; U15 team: Charlie Bittner;  
U13 team: Stella Fraser & Sadie Lienert 

 
 
 
  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

                                                  Amy Mickan & Maddie Maitland                                                 Charlie Bittner         
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

           

 

 
                                                                     Stella Fraser                                                                       Sadie Lienert 

 
 

 

 

2014 SA Regional Championships 
 

The Regional Championships are played annually at Netball SA Stadium during the July school holidays.  
  

The competing teams are selected from the eight Regional Academies that run throughout the state from February to 
October. Teams compete in the 17 & under, 15 & under and 13 & under divisions, with up to 12 players in each team. 

  
The Regional Championships provide an opportunity for the selected players to put into practice the skills that they have 

learnt at monthly trainings. From these Regional championships, girls can be selected in the Country Development 
Teams, which provides them with further opportunities to enhance their netball experience.  

 
Tanunda Players selected: 17 & under: Lily Hoffrichter 

15 & under: Charlie Bittner 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 

President’s Report 
 

 
2014 has proven to be a great year for the Tanunda Netball Club.  I am very proud of the Club’s steps forward and the 
dedication and commitment that so many people have towards the Tanunda Netball Club.   
 
This year has seen the commencement of the new court development, which has been a mammoth task for those 
involved, but I’m sure you will agree that playing on these fantastic new courts will be a pleasure for the players!  Thank 
you to Debbie Miles and Jeannette Hooper, who alongside myself, attended many meetings and worked tirelessly with 
negotiations to make this possible. 
 
We also had the privilege of hosting the Grand Final at Tanunda this year.  Many thanks to all the volunteers that helped 
to make sure this event went ahead – without you all it would not be able to happen! 
 
Once again, the Club has participated in the Net Set Go program to help youngsters learn the basics.   Thank you to 
Dianne Bartsch and the parents and helpers who assisted in making this program possible – these young kids are the 
future of our Club! 
 
This year the Tanunda Netball Club had seven teams that made finals (Senior 5, Senior 6, Inter 1, Inter 2, Sub Junior 1, 
Sub Junior 2 and Sub Junior 3).   A special congratulation to Sub Junior 1’s who made the Grand Final this year! A fantastic 
effort by the girls!!!! 
 
Congratulations to the players who were selected as Association Representatives this season, for Country Championships 
– Amy Mickan, Maddie Maitland, Charlie Bittner, Stella Fraser, Sadie Lienert and Regional Championships – Lily 
Hoffrichter, Charlie Bittner. Well done girls, you have done the Tanunda Netball Club proud! 
Thank you to all of our umpires for your time and effort.  Your support of our Club is most appreciated. 
I would also like to thank all the coaches for their time and effort throughout the season.  Your commitment to the 
players and the Club highly appreciated. 
 
The support of our sponsors is valued by all at the Tanunda Netball Club.  The growth of the club relies on this 
sponsorship and I would like to thank you for supporting us in this way. 
 
Lastly, but most importantly, I would like to thank my fellow committee members for their support, passion, insight and 
willingness to go above and beyond for the Tanunda Netball Club.  Your contributions are nothing short of amazing.  
Thank you! 
 
The members, supporters and all those affiliated with the Tanunda Netball Club should be very excited about the future 
of the Club!  I look forward to seeing more success in the 2015 season and beyond. 
 
 

Bec Terwel 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

LIFE MEMBERSHIP PRESENTED TO 
 Gabrielle Marschall 

Saturday, 26th September, 2014 
 
 
History within a Club is a very special thing and to be part of a Club for any length of time is indeed a most unique.  Tonight we 
recognise one of our members who has had a 30 year history with our Club and to me, she is still one of our young guns. 
  
It is with great pleasure we award the highest honour in any Club – that of Life Membership – to Gabrielle Marschall. 
 
Gabrielle began her netball career in 1984 as a modified player…..or in those days she was an “unofficial” player.  From here 
she steadily made her way up the ranks as an official player, playing 3 years in sub-juniors and 2 years in Juniors.  1990 was a 
highlight year for Gabrielle as she was a member of the Intermediate 1 Premiership side who easily won their Grand Final 
against Riverton, 50 – 28.  I could say it was due to the excellent coaching she received that year but there a few of us in the 
room who enjoyed coaching this young player. 
 
Gabrielle joined the senior players rank in 1992 playing in Senior 4.  By 1997 she moved in the Senior 3 side and then had a 5 
year run in the Senior 2 side beginning in 1999.  In 2004 Gabrielle was selected in the Senior 1 side and played in the Senior 1 
side 4 years out of the next 5. In more recent times she has played in the Senior 3 team, including this year.  Little wonder she 
played her 350

th
 game this year. 

 
As a player she has also received numerous awards…1992 Senior 4 Best and Fairest Runner-up, 1996 Senior 4 Best and Fairest, 
Senior 2 Runner-up Best and Fairest in both 1999 and 2000, 2004 Senior 1 Most Consistent Player, 2009 Senior 2  2

nd
 Runner-

up Best and Fairest and again in 2014 Senior 3 2
nd

 Runner-up Best and Fairest. 
 
In the last 10 years Gabrielle has also shown her Club spirit and has taken on various service roles within the Club.  In 2006 she 
took on the role of Vice President, a role she maintained for 3 years.  She continued on as a committee person in 2009 and 
2010 and was the Club’s Association Delegate for four years.  She even tried her hand at coaching juniors. 
 
But following in her mother’s footsteps, and no doubt encouraged and trained by that same mother, Gabrielle has taken up 
that valuable role of umpiring. While she has regularly umpired over the years she has been a more regular senior umpire in 
more recent times and received the Marjorie Lehmann Memorial Trophy Umpires Award in 2011 – a true honour and one that 
acknowledged her commitment to the role.  
 
Being a member of a club for 30 years is an achievement in itself – to be so fully immersed in the club – as a player, Vice-
Captain, coach, committee member, Vice- President, Association Delegate and umpire is an amazing achievement. To achieve 
350 games and still be playing 30 years on from the beginning is also an amazing fete. 
 
Gabrielle’s enthusiasm, dedication and service to the Tanunda Netball Club since 1984 is quite remarkable and her 
commitment outstanding.  To many she has always been a quiet achiever. 
 
The Tanunda Netball Club is indeed grateful for such ongoing service and loyalty to the Club.  You are truly worthy of this 
ultimate club award – Life Membership. 
 
Gabrielle – Congratulations!     

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

Senior 1                                                                                                    Coach:  Maria Fraser 

    
The Team: Catherine Bishop  Toni Martin                                                  Team manager: Melissa Smith 
  Nicole Crouch  Sarah Parker 
  Brooke Edson  Hayley Spaans 
  Lily Hoffrichter  Bec Terwel 
  Lauren Martin    
 
The Winners: Best & Fairest – SARAH PARKER 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – NICOLE CROUCH & HAYLEY SPAANS 

 Most Determined Player – CATHERINE BISHOP 
 

After being competitive in 2013 it was very important that the senior one team continued to improve and progress up the 
ladder. The side had a new look about it with the changes in personnel. It took a few games for the team understanding and 
confidence to develop and when things started to gel the team performed admirably. We won 7 games in 2013 and improved 
on that by winning 9 games in 2014. Unfortunately we lost a couple of very close games which cost us our chance of playing 
finals. 
 
It was really pleasing from a coaching perspective to see the improvement in the team during the season and to actually be in 
contention for a final four placing for most of the second round. It was disappointing to fall short of making the finals but we 
can take much confidence from the progression over the last two seasons. The team must now focus on continuing to build on 
what is in place to not only be a finals contender but to aim for that elusive premiership title. 
 
The 2014 senior one side was represented by the following players: 
Nicole Crouch – Captain of the team and a key player in the centre and later in the year played WD. Nicole’s experience all over 
the court is very valuable to the side.  It was a great achievement by her in winning the Runner up Best and Fairest.  
 
Sarah Parker – Vice Captain of the team, in her second year at the club continued on with her strong, confident and 
determined approach as a key defender who is an excellent player to have at the club. Her experience and on court leadership 
are of great value to the side. It was a great achievement in winning Best and Fairest for our club, being named in the team of 
the year and also coming runner up for the association.  
 
Brooke Edson – Took her opportunity to step up again in her second year of senior one netball and showed she has what it 
takes to be a consistent shooter with good conversion rates. Brooke this year played her 100

th
 game for TNC. 

 
Catherine Bishop – Another great pick up for the club. Catherine is a very strong, confident player who worked well with the 
team. Played mainly as Goal Attack and did very well in her first season with club. Catherine was named the most determined 
player for 2014. 
  
Lily Hoffrichter -Lily has great composure as a shooter. On a sad note Lily suffered a season ending injury in July with an ACL 
knee reconstruction. We wish Lily all the best for her future recovery and return to netball. 
  
Toni Martin – Took the opportunity to step up to the senior 1’s after having a year off and was  a very determined and hard 
working player who gave her all in 2014.  A versatile player who does her best for the team at all times.  
 
Lauren Martin – Lauren stepped up last year and this year she was outstanding in playing WD at the beginning of the year and 
was put into C. Lauren is a strong and confident player and is always team and club orientated with a great attitude. 
. 
Hayley Spaans – Another new player who added great depth to our defence working extremely with Sarah Parker. They 
combined so well together that you would think they had been playing together for years. Hayley’s experience on the court 
was of enormous benefit and she is an excellent addition to the team. It was a great achievement in coming Runner up Best 
and Fairest and also being named in the team of the year. 
 
The 2014 season saw the team experience some highs and lows in our performances. The main thing that has come out of the 
season is the confidence and team belief that we are good enough to match it with the better sides in this competition. Beating 
Kapunda in the second round confirmed that. 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
There is still a need to improve and have a greater level of commitment to achieving team success. Adding depth to our squad 
and making it difficult to make the senior one team is what it will take for a premiership to result. We must have a unified 
group with a team focus and real hunger in wanting to achieve the ultimate success. Everyone must be willing to give 100% 
towards the 2015 season if we are seriously going to push for a premiership season. It can be done with a total commitment to 
the task. 
 
 Our younger players will continue to mature and grow in confidence and our senior players will continue to mentor the youth 
and strive for success. There is light in the tunnel and I think everyone can see it. 
 
Success is something that has to be worked hard for and isn’t handed out on a plate. Having high attendance rates at training, 
being team and club orientated and having a burning, united desire to achieve the ultimate reward must all be key components 
in 2015. Team spirit, solidarity and belief in each other with a willingness to give as much as you can for the club will see us a 
long way down the road to getting that reward. 
 
It is likely that there may be some player movements again leading into 2015. In saying that, the core group will stay together 
and continue to build on the foundations that have been put in place for a successful season ahead. 
 
There are plenty of people who work tirelessly to run the TNC and they deserve to see the club achieve success just as much as 
the players. I would like to thank the  senior two coach, Jeanette Hooper, Toby Mifflin, Serena Linton and Rob as club trainer, 
Melissa Smith as team manager and primary carer, the  committee and all our sponsors.   
 
2014 was a season of progress and the club will need to continue to work on developing and promoting quality junior 
netballers. We must also have the right blend of experience and depth in the senior one side to be serious premiership 
contenders.  
 
It has been my pleasure to coach the side over the last 3 seasons and I wish the new coach and the team all the best with their 
2015 quest to be the best. 
 
 

Maria Fraser 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Senior 2                                                                                              Coach:  Jeanette Hooper 
 

The Team: Sophie Alderslade Georgia Greer                                  Team manager: Brooke Stiller 
  Tam Auricht  Kellie Michael 
  Emily Bert  Alex Miller 
  Lisa Crouch  Emma Schilling 
  Chloe Frentsch 
 
The Winners: Best & Fairest – TAM AURICHT 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – SOPHIE ALDERSLADE 

Coaches Trophy – CHLOE FRENTSCH 
 
Season 2014 has been a challenging one. 
 
With 4 young girls playing their first senior year of netball in Alex Miller, Sophie Alderslade, Emily Bert and Georgia Greer it was 
always going to be tough, but I believed we had the skill to be successful. Once they got over the “deer in the headlights”,  they 
settled into the team, and we did have some success along the way. I believe these girls have matured as netballers, and will go 
into next season with a new confidence and self belief. 
 
With the stalwarts in Toni Martin, Chloe Frentsch, Tam Auricht, Emma Schilling, and Lisa Crouch we had a fair balance of youth 
with experience.  Newcomer to the club, Kellie Michael also provided some outside experience to the team. Having developed 
our Senior 2 game plan in Season 2013, Chloe, Tam, Emma, and Lisa were an integral part in helping the team build on the 
foundation that was set. It is always a challenge to get all team members believing in the game plan, as they do not necessarily 
see the immediate impact of the ideas behind it. With coach and player persistence, we were all rewarded accordingly. Positive 
outcomes became evident as the season progressed.  
 
Once again with a brand new combination, we were challenged from the outset. Emily Bert seriously injured her ankle in pre 
season and missed the first few games of the season. And then, after only playing half a game, Georgia Greer needed spinal 
surgery after a workplace incident which saw her on the sidelines until the last game of the season. And Toni Martin was 
promoted to the Senior 1 side due to a serious injury in that side as well. But the core group of girls banded together and 
played some outstanding netball. Unfortunately this outstanding netball came to the fore inconsistently throughout the 
season, hence we were not finals contenders this year. We had some tightly contested games, and scared a few top teams 
along the way, but it was not to be our season for the taking. 
 
Almost every week we had an intermediate 1 player sitting on the sidelines for emergency, and occasionally they did get a run 
with us, which I believe is an important experience for girls of this age. Thank you to Amy Mickan & Tahni Smith for taking up 
this opportunity. 
 
I have thoroughly enjoyed coaching this group of girls through all the ups and downs. I truly hope we can keep the core group 
together and move onto some finals netball in 2015. 
 
 

Jeanette Hooper 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

Senior 3                                                                             Coach:  Bec Terwel & Brooke Etscheid 
 
The Team: Kimberley Dowler Gabrielle Marschall                              Team Manager:   Debbie Miles 
  Brooke Etscheid  Mikaela Marshall 
  Ashleigh Fox  Anna Richardson 
  Renee Hartnett  Heidi Schmaal 
  Ella Laucke   
   
    
The Winners: Best & Fairest – BROOKE ETSCHEID  
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – RENEE HARTNETT 
  2

ND
 Runner-Up – GABRIELLE MARSCHALL 

 
I would like to start off by saying what a great bunch of girls I’ve had the pleasure to not only captain but coach for the second 
half of the season.  They were always willing to give things a go and rarely dropped their heads when the going got tough. 
 
This year we welcomed Ella Laucke and Renee Hartnett to the Tanunda Netball Club, supported Mikaela Marshall and Kim 
Dowler in their move up to the senior ranks, saw the return of Anna Richardson after a few seasons off and were fortunate 
enough to have Heidi Schmaal, Gab Marschall, Ashleigh Fox and myself playing together again.  It was a great mix of girls who 
got along well both on and off the court. 
 
We had one of the most successful seasons that Senior 3’s have had in a while with 5 wins and a draw.  There were some great 
passages of play and high quality netball.  We found ourselves taking it up to the teams that finished in the top four however; 
we weren’t able to sustain this for 4 full quarters of netball.  Something we can work towards next year! 
 
I would like to thank: 

 Deb Miles for being our team manager, primary carer, lolly supplier, report writer and for all of those other jobs you 
did-it was greatly appreciated. 

 Bec Terwel for starting us off for the season. 

 To Di Bartsch and the Senior 4’s for training with us each week and to Jeanette and the Senior 2’s for those practise 
matches. 

 To all of the girls who filled in throughout the season-without you we wouldn’t have made it onto the court some 
weeks! 

 All those who umpired us throughout the season and to Sharon for braving most of those cold training nights!  

 The committee members for all their work. 

 All the club sponsors.  
 
Congratulations to Gab Marschall who not only played her 350

th
 game for the club but was also made a Life Member.  A truly 

magnificent achievement which I feel honoured to have played most of my netball with her since I joined the club. 
 
Thanks girls for an enjoyable season, you made my job a lot easier.  I hope to see you all out next season! 
 
Go Maggies! 
 
 

Brooke Etscheid 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Senior 4                                                                                                  Coach: Dianne Bartsch 
 
The Team: Dianne Bartsch  Brianna Kaye                  Team Manager:    Kieran Roche
  Sophie Clark  Rachel Noack 
  Emma Graves  Ashleigh Seedsman 
  Brooke Katzorke  Alex Simon 
  Toni Katzorke 
    
The Winners: Best & Fairest – TONI KATZORKE 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – BROOKE KATZORKE 
  Most Versatile – ALEX SIMON 
 
I found 2014 a very frustrating year. Firstly was picking the team, which became a headache as I got told different ideas by lots 
of people. Then the year was filled with injuries, which meant we couldn’t get a settled side. We had six games where we had 
people fill in for our team. So many thanks to Stevie, Eliza, Kim, Natalie, Alex, Georgia, Danielle and Lauren. 
 
Then there was a further three games where I had my bare seven players and got intermediate 2 players to sit on our bench, 
Many thanks to the girls from intermediate 2 for helping our team and to Kieran Roche, their coach, who allowed them to do 
so. 
 
Despite all this we won six games for the year from a possible sixteen games. Of the ten we lost, five we lost by ten goals or 
less. There were nine games where we had someone off for the whole game sick or injured. Three of the large losses came 
when we had people away and injured and were down to minimal numbers. SO you can see things weren’t easy this year. 
 
I did however see strong improvement in game play, and wonder where we could have finished if we didn’t have these injuries 
etc. From perusing all this data, I do believe we could have gone higher. Definitely something to aim for next year girls. Just 
remember we got close to all the finals sides except Gawler Centrals. We even beat Angaston in the first round. 
 
Finally I would like to thank all the girls and found them a pleasure to coach. Many thanks to Kieran Roche, as my team 
manager and right hand man. Kieran came to most trainings and helped heaps Saturdays filling out my book etc.  
 
Also thanks to the senior 3 and senior 5 teams for training with us. Thanks senior 3’s for timing and scoring our games. Also 
many thanks to Sharon Seedsman, who umpired lots of our training games. 
 
Wishing you all a restful and happy summer break and hope to see you all next season. 

 

Dianne Bartsch 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

Senior 5                                                                                                   Coach:  Linda Morgan 
 
The Team: Nerida Allert  Nicole Owen                       Team Manager:  Sue Schultz 
  Sue Battersby  Natalie Payne 
  Danielle Boom-Davies Bethany Roether 
  Abby Johnson  Melissa Skarstrom 
  Linda Morgan   
 
The Winners: Best & Fairest – NERIDA ALLERT 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – SUE BATTERSBY, BETHANY ROETHER & MELISSA SKARSTOM 
  2

nd
 Runner-Up   – DANIELLE BOOM-DAVIES 

 
I have really enjoyed coaching the great girls in div 5 this year. We’ve had lots of fun this season, and the girls have been really 
understanding and flexible given that we had 9 players right up until the last game. I am so proud of the team for stepping up 
each game.  My team have all listened to me each week and done what I have asked, what more could a coach ask for! Their 
commitment to training each week has been excellent and I feel that we have really formed a good bond as a team. 
 
First game was against Gawler Central – always a tough opponent and unfortunately we were beaten by 20 goals, not a great 
start however the following week was a complete turnaround as we thrashed Kapunda 60 to 15 and the following week we 
continued to win against Barossa. 
 
Willaston at home was always going to be tough, but we played really well and gave them a scare by only losing by 9 goals. Our 
following game against Nuriootpa was rough but we came away with a convincing win. South Gawler was next... wasn’t a great 
game for us and we went down by 30 goals. 
 
Our game against Freeling at Freeling was without our coach, I was busy in hospital with one of my daughters but our great 
team captain faithfully texted me each quarter with the scores. Thanks also to Jeanette for filling in this week for us. It was a 
good win.  
 
Our rivals Angaston were next, what a tight tough game right to the very end. We won by 2. 
 
Second round started off in much the same way as the first round games did with some good wins against Kapunda and 
Barossa. Our Willaston game was a huge turnaround for us as a team. What an amazing game it was that we beat Willaston 40 
to 36, this ensured that they were not going to be competing in finals this year and wow did we enjoy that feeling! 
Our next big game in the second round was against South Gawler. Again, we had our fighting spirit on and we were neck a neck 
up until the third quarter when unfortunately we had a couple of major injuries, I went down and ended up with concussion 
and we thought Nicole had injured her achilles heel. I don’t think South liked that we were giving them a run for their money 
that week. It shook us up as a team and even though we lost, it was a well fought out game. 
 
Our last two games of the year were against arch rivals Angaston. They came away with the win this time, but only by 1 goal, so 
we were up against them the following week in the first semi final.  
 
It was a warmer day than we were used to, and a few too many mistakes were made and maybe a few too many changes. 
Angaston were the better team on the day. We were all extremely disappointed that we lost the first semi final against 
Angaston. Each game we were driven to win by the lure of the grand final, each game we worked so hard to win and it paid off. 
It was just unfortunate that it didn’t work for us on that day.  
 
So thank you to all my great team players this year, it has been an absolute pleasure coaching you all and I am so proud of all 
that we have achieved this season and I hope to be able to continue to coach next year. 

 

Linda Morgan 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Senior  6                         Coach: Tracey Hoklas 
 
The Team: Harmony Chambers Tracey Hoklas                   Team Manager:  Jodie Parker 
  Paula Fechner  Lisa Stott 
  Ashlee Hartnett  Karen Underwood 
  Brie Harvey  Kirstie Verrall 
   
      
The Winners: Best & Fairest – HARMONY CHAMBERS 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – PAULA FECHNER 

2
nd

 Runner Up – BRIE HARVEY 

 
We had a good mix of youth and experience in the Senior 6 team this season. 
 
We had tough first game of the season with teams not quite finalised and players unavailable. In the the second game we lost 
Bec Shearer to an ACL injury. 
 
But from there the team clicked with winning margins ranging from 68 goals to a great one goal win over the eventual premier 
Willaston. We had a few hiccups in a couple of games towards the end of the season but made up for it with strong wins in our 
last two games and finishing third on the ladder and lots of confidence going into finals. 
 
Our first-semi final against Angaston was played in warm conditions (it was hot!!) but the temperature didn't phase us. 
Everyone on court played four full quarters of strong, hard netball to win by 16 goals and earn a place in the preliminary final. 
Unfortunately, we lost Karen to a calf injury leaving her on the sidelines for the rest of the finals. 
 
The preliminary final was played in similar temperatures against minor premier Gawler Central in a tough, and most times 
rough game. Every player gave their all for the whole game, not giving up until the final whistle. Unfortunately we couldn't get 
over the line. I was so proud of everyone's effort, they all stepped up in trying conditions. I couldn't of asked for anything more. 
 
A big thank you to Kate Skarstrom and Jo Long for benching during finals and filling in during the season. Everyone's support 
during the season and in finals was appreciated. Thank you. 
 
Congratulations to our captain Paula Fechner who was voted 3

rd
 best in the Association voting. Congratulations to Ashlee 

Hartnett who played in the Rubies State Team. 
 
Thank you to my “eyes off the court” and team manager Andree. I valued your advice and opinion on game days. You always 
had me organised and focused before, during and after the game. 
 
Thank you Rob Kelly for keeping us taped up during the season and finals. 
 
Thank you to Linda and the senior 5's for training with us during the season and for coming out to train with us during finals. I 
wish we both could have gone all the way! Also to Lauren, Toni, Sue Martin and Jeanette Hooper for training with us during 
finals. Thanks for taking the time to come out and support us. 
 
Sharon, your support on Thursday nights was so appreciated. To all the umpires thanks for your feedback and support. 
Also thank you to Megan “The Speedster” Hoklas and Lahni Smith for filling in for us. A special thank you to my husband Mark 
for his support and listening to all the “netball talk” this season. 
 
And finally, to the Senior 6 team, you were all a pleasure to coach and congratulations on reaching the preliminary final. I hope 
you enjoyed the season as much as I did. 

 
 

Tracey Hoklas 
 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Senior  7                          Coach: Tracey Hoklas 
 
The Team: Grace Blyth  Sue Martin                  Team Manager:  Andree Collins 
  Kerryl Dale  Kate Osborne 
  Lara Goudie  Jasmine Semmler 
  Teena Harvey  Kate Skarstrom 
  Sophie Kuchel  Swen Zhou 
  Joanne Long   
    
The Winners: Best & Fairest – KATE OSBORNE 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – KATE SKARSTROM 

2
nd

 Runner Up – JO LONG 

 
 
We had a team of 11 players all keen to get on court each week. Despite their varying levels of skill everyone shared great 
enthusiasm and a desire to win. 
 
The Senior 7's hadn't won a game last season and I was determined to get some wins on the board this season and off the 
bottom of the ladder. 
 
Our first game of the season was against Gawler Central. The team played so well and we had a 34 goal win! For the girls who 
played last season this was more than just a win and it gave everyone great confidence. 
 
Our best game would have to be against Kapunda coming away with a 62-21 win. A very happy and proud coach at the end of 
that game! 
 
We finished with three wins for the season and sixth on the ladder, but our second half of the season showed so much 
improvement against the teams above us as we made the final score line smaller each week. 
 
To my team manager Jodie a big thank you for all your support and opinion on Saturdays and keeping me organised especially 
after the game when I had to prepare for the next game. 
 
Thanks to Karen Fox for coming out to trainings and helping me out and filling in for us. I know everyone loved having you in the 
team.  Thanks also to Shannon Smith for filling in at very short notice. You showed great composure when thrown in at the deep 
end. Also thanks to Sharon for coming out on those cold Thursday nights to umpire and assist the girls learning to umpire this 
season. All the Saturday umpires deserve a big thank you for giving up their time so we can play. 
 
Finally, thanks to all the Senior 7 players. You have all improved since the beginning of the season and it has been a pleasure to 
be able to coach a great group of ladies. I hope you have enjoyed the season as well. 

 
 

Tracey Hoklas  
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Intermediate 1              Coaches: Toni Martin & Lauren Martin                                                 
 

 
Back: Lauren Martin (coach), Amy Mickan, Lauren Hutton, Maddie Maitland, Caitlin Scott, Toni Martin (coach) 

Front: Zoe Healy, Elisa Trotta, Nikia Goers, Lahni Smith, Abby Moore 
 

The Winners: Best & Fairest – LAHNI SMITH 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – AMY MICKAN 
  2

nd
 Runner-Up – MADDIE MAITLAND 

 

 
I could endlessly talk about this team. The dedication and desire to win in each and every one of these girls is unbelievable and 
I thank you girls so much for not only believing in yourselves but Toni and I as well.  These players are the future of our club and 
we can’t wait to be playing with them, because you girls are defiantly going to be leading our club one day. Finishing top for the 
ladder was a massive achievement and you all made this possible through your commitment each week.  
 
Being moved out of your initial position is not always easy though players such a Lahni Smith, Nikia goers gave it there all every 
week and killed it, awesome job! Our forward line consisted of Lauren Hutton, Amy Mickan and raising star Lahni smith who 
were consisting accurate. Mid court being Lahni again Zoe Healy, Nikia Goers and Elisa Trotta who proved their strength and 
delivered the ball well. Our defence proved how good they really are in the finals, those girls consisting of Maddie Maitland, 
Caitlin Scott and Abby Moore. Toni and I would love to take the opportunity to thank you girls so much for not only being such 
great netballers but also really listening every week and taking in everything we tried teaching. We have enjoyed this season 
incredibly and feel very blessed they we were able to be a part of your netball. You have all improved so much and it was 
awesome to see you grow.  
 
Second runner up best and fairest goes to a chick who led the team, showed not only dedication but put her heart and soul on 
the line each week. She found herself a bit of an emotional wreck some week as she fought as hard as she could, always. Went 
down towards the end of the season with an ankle injury though managed to play finals and killed it in the back lines. You have 
changed your attitude toward the game and really showed how great a player you really are……Maddie Maitland   
 
Runner up best and fairest goes to someone who inspires me as a netballer, I have never come across any player that is so 
focused and her want to win truly inspires the other team mates. Another leader in our team that when down at the end of the 
season and was majorly missed. Your persistence and attitude toward netball will take you so far……..Amy Mickan 
 
 Best and Fairest…. This player is any coach’s dream. She listens to everything you say at training but not only that, puts 
everything into play. She is one of the smallest players on the court but holds hers own. She is consistent and gives her all every 
week. Her head is totally in the game and next year I will be competing for my spot in the A grade side……. Lahni Smith  
 

 

Toni Martin & Lauren Martin  
 
 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Intermediate 2                        Coach: Kieran Roche                                                 

 
Back: Annabel Smart, Georgia Buckton, Kieran Roche (Coach), Stevie Harris, Amy Cook, Molly Clementson-Duncan  

Front: Zoe Nokes, Ashleigh Harris, Shannon Smith, Eleanor Heidrich 
 
The Winners: Best & Fairest – MOLLY CLEMENTSON-DUNCAN               Team Manager: Wendy Smith 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – ZOE NOKES 
  Coaches Trophy – ASHLEIGH HARRIS 
 
The 2014 season was a very difficult one for the players, not only because of problems with coaches but also because sickness, 
injuries and unavailability restricted us to only having our full team available for five games. 
 
During the off-season, the Inter 2 coach Elle McArdle and I agreed that I would help her by doing a small amount of work with 
the team on their game-plan and also do some work with the shooters, but once the season started, everything changed. 
Elle missed some pre-season practices due to other commitments. She then coached the first game before going on her 
honeymoon for five weeks while Jo Buck took over. Understandably Jo didn't want to do too much in case she'd be cutting 
across any longer-term ideas Elle would work on with the girls when she came back. When Elle did come back, she coached one 
game and then had to give it away completely due to a change in her working commitments. So, seven weeks into the season, I 
went from someone on the periphery to full-time coach and the players finally got some stability into their season. 
 
The season started poorly with three losses in the first four games and it was only the top-quality defence of Eleanor, Amy and 
Zoe that prevented things from being even worse. 
 
 Gradually we improved as a team. Ashleigh, Annie and Stevie all had consistent seasons and Molly, Shannon and Georgia all 
got stronger as the season wore on.  In the end, we had to tie or win our last minor-round game against fifth-placed Angaston 
in Angaston to make the finals and we came from five goals down at three-quarter time to tie the game. 
 
 On the Tuesday before the semi-final, Stevie moved to Victoria, which epitomised the kind of season we were having but 
despite that final setback, the girls played their best game for the season, only to be beaten by a better team. Even though 
South were better on the day, the amount of improvement we made during the season and the skill we played with for a lot of 
the game, showed that had we had a full season together the result probably would have been different. 
 
 I thank the girls for their efforts and congratulate them for what they were able to achieve under trying circumstances. 
Considering we virtually gave the other teams a seven week start, we did a great job. Still, I can't help wondering what we 
could have done if we could have had those seven weeks back. I think it could have been something really good - unfortunately 
we'll never know. 
 
Finally, well done to our trophy winners, Molly, Zoe and Ashleigh and a big thank you to a great group of parents - Nerida Harris 
who was our PC and all the parents who timed and scored and supported us, while leaving me alone to do my job. Thank you 
all. 
 

Kieran Roche 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Junior 1                    Coaches: Ashleigh Fox & Tash Ridley    

                                            

 
Back: Tash Ridley (coach), Maeve Clementson-Duncan, Taylor Mifflin, Elise Reed, Alanah Martin, Ashleigh Fox (coach) 

Front: Charlie Bittner, Maggie Henschke, Ella Slape, Tayla Pudney, Jemma Heuzenroeder    
Absent: Jordan Turley, Mollie Hartnett 

 
 
The Winners: Best & Fairest – ELISE REED & CHARLIE BITTNER    
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – ALANAH MARTIN 
  Most Determined – TAYLOR MIFFLIN 
 

The 2014 netball season was definitely a difficult one in relation to the high number of girls in the junior squad.  
 
Although we all thought that 11 players was too many for a team at the start of the season, there were a few occasions where 
we had to have Junior 2s sitting on the bench! 
 
There was great improvement over the court each week where players focused on a certain skill and were determined to 
improve as much as possible. This was definitely noticeable as the weeks went by.  
 
Congratulations to our trophy winners Elise Reed, Charlie Bittner, Alanah Martin and Taylor Mifflin. You all worked so hard this 
season and deserve these awards for your efforts. 
 
Thanks to the parents for your support every week and for your assistance with scoring and timing. 
 
A big thank you to Mandy Martin who was our Primary Carer each week and thanks to Larene and the Junior 2s for your help 
each week. 
 
We had a great year and wish the girls all the best with their netball in the coming years! 
 
 

Ashleigh Fox & Tash Ridley 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Junior 2           Coach: Larene Dreckow                                                 

 
Back:  Larene Dreckow, Caitlin Hore, Mikki Connor, Abby Brooks (C), Madeline Cormack (C), Bethanie Lange, Hana Pitman 

Front: Chloe Wastell, Bethany Lennon, Aspen Wood, Paige Maitland, Lane Blieschke 
 
The Winners: Best & Fairest – ASPEN WOOD        
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – BETHANIE LANGE 
  Coaches Trophy – LANE BLIESCHKE 
 

Being my first year with the Tanunda netball club it took some time for me to settle in as coach of Junior two’s. We started the 
season concentrating on some of the basics as a team, passing, driving, leading into space. The team was a little unsettled at 
the start of the season, and took some time in settling down. However, with majority of the girls having played Sub Jun 2 
together last season, it made my job a little easier in helping  all 11 of them play together as a team, although always hard to 
settle into positions and a team when there is a large number to rotate.  I strived to ensure equal court time for each player, 
which meant girls sitting off on the bench for a couple games for the season, however, this meant more court time when they 
were playing. It is never an easy task when you are given a team of 11 players to work with, but well done to the girls for 
supporting this. So thank you! 
 
Winning a total of 5 games out of the 16 can be disappointing as a team and trying to find the determination and motivation to 
keep on going can be hard, but out of the 11 loses we had a few games that we only lost by under 5. The Junior 2 competition 
was quite varied and a big divide between the top and bottom teams. The top 4 teams were extremely competitive, and a 
couple games we got very close to winning, only losing to South Gawler by 1 point in the first round. So I am proud that we 
finished sixth on the premiership table. In the second round you could see improvement against each of the teams that we 
played in the first round, and that is something we should all be proud of. 
 
The girls all had their own personalities, but all got on so well together, and you were all great to work with.  
Congratulations to my trophy winners, Best and Fairest Aspen Wood, Best and Fairest runner up, Bethanie Lange, and Coaches 
Trophy to Lane Blieschke. 
 
Thank you to Abby Brooks and Madeline Cormack who were our captains this season, your encouragement each week to the 
team and showing leadership skills is fundamental in a team sport. 
 
Many thanks to Ashleigh Fox and Tash Ridley for all your support during the season, and assisting when I was away. Thank you 
to the Junior 1 girls who we trained with every week. Thanks to our team manager Marina Schultz, your help on game days 
allowed me to concentrate on the team. Thank you to Toni Brooks for being our primary career each game, thankfully we had 
very few injuries. 
 
Thank you to the parents scoring and timing each week, it makes my job so much easier with your support. Thank you to all the 
supportive parents, your support to myself didn’t go unnoticed and I really did appreciate it. 
Finally well done to all the Junior 2 girls, nothing makes you more proud as a coach to see you all develop over the season with 
your netball skills, and work together as a team. Thank you so much for the season, you have all been a pleasure to coach.  
 
Hope to see you all out there next season to keep growing and developing your netball skills with 100% commitment. 
 

Larene Dreckow 
 

 



 
 

Sub-Junior 1          Coach: Karen Fox 

 
Back: Olivia Todd (Assistant Coach), Matilda Allert, Margot Pick, Sarah Battersby, Chantelle Linton, Karen Fox (Coach) 

Front: Ellie Clark, Sadie Lienert, Stella Fraser, Jasmin Martin, Lucy Madden 
    

The Winners: Best & Fairest –STELLA FRASER                         Team Manager: Mandy Martin 

  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – SADIE LIENERT 
  Most Improved – MARGOT PICK 
 

 
The 2014 Sub Junior 1 Team had nine members. Two of these had played in the Sub Junior 1 team in 2013, three players  
came from Sub Junior 2, one from Sub Junior 3 and two players were selected straight from the Primary Grade. One player  
also returned to the club after living interstate.  The team was selected in late March, and we had a few trainings together 
before we began the minor round in April.  The players elected Sadie as their Captain and Stella as their Vice Captain.  Olivia 
Todd volunteered to be the Assistant Coach, as she was unable to play this year due to injury. 
 
From the commencement of the minor round, it was apparent that the team had the ability to be successful. In the first three 
games, they scored over thirty goals in each match and won these games convincingly. In fact, this team was able to score  
over twenty five goals in each game, which is an excellent achievement for a Sub Junior team.  Our highest score was fifty  
goals against Feeling in Round 2.  
 
In training sessions, we worked on the players improving their catching and throwing skills, and being able to confidently  
select which pass to use.  Footwork continued to be a focus, as well as teaching the girls how best to use their bodies in the 
more physical Sub Junior 1 competition.  Defensive work in both the attacking and defensive goal circles was also a skill that 
needed to be developed.  We focused a lot on improving the girl’s knowledge of the rules of the game and how to respond 
quickly and correctly to calls made by the umpire.  It was pleasing to see that many of the girls willingly umpired our matches 
on training nights, and thanks also to Maria Fraser who regularly assisted us. 
 
The team managed to make it through the minor round undefeated, and the only team that challenged us was Nuriootpa.   
We played Nuri in the second semi final, but were unfortunately defeated by six goals. The following week, we played South 
Gawler and won this match by three goals.  In the grand final, we once again played Nuri. It was an extremely tough match,  
and a late quarter charge by Nuri saw them defeat us by four goals. 
 
We were successful in winning the Sub Junior goal throwing competition and this award was presented at the Association 
dinner. Sadie Lienert and Stella Fraser were equal runner ups in the Sub Junior 1 Best and Fairest award. Also, Stella won the 
Sub Junior 1 Netballer of the Year award. 
 
My thanks to Olivia for her help in coaching this team, Robyn Lienert for her assistance as Team Manager and also Mandy 
Martin for her help each week as Primary Carer. Thank you also to the parents for their support of both their daughter and 
other team members throughout the season. 

 

Karen Fox 

 
 

 

 



 

 

Sub-Junior 2          Coach:  Jo Buck                                               

 
Back: Lucy Anderson, Maisie Wellesley-Davies, Abbey Underwood, Georgia Germein, Jo Buck (Coach) 

Front: Sophie Riethmuller, Stephanie Mifflin, Lauren Pullan, Charlotte Bosward, Tahlia Connor 
 
The winners: Best & Fairest – ABBEY UNDERWOOD 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – GEORGIA GERMEIN 
  2

nd
 Runner-Up – TAHLIA CONNOR 

 
2014 has been an enjoyable year as a coach.  I always look forward to the new season and a new group of girls and of course 
hope the team reaches the finals and ultimately wins the Grand Final!! Of course, being of an age where one is much wiser we 
know it is not always that simple. 
 
However I began the new season which such hope.  Team selections were done and I had an eager group of girls……not a lot of 
height but plenty of spark and energy and so I held great expectations for 2014.  Game 1 I struggled to rustle up a team 
between holidays and camps and we played Gawler Centrals and lost by a goal.  Not a good start to the finals campaign!! 
 
More bad news came during the next week when Maisie pulled out indefinitely due to an unusual injury.  So began the rest of 
the season with a rotating squad of 8, which is great for the girls in terms of court time but not always so good in terms of 
flexibility.  We won our next three games well and then came Nuri who were still hurting from losing the Grand Final last year.  
They were just far too strong and we were unable to shut them down.  South Gawler was next and they too out played us with 
superior ball skills.  Halfway through the season we had lost as many games as we had won but were still sitting in the top four. 
Round two and we still struggled with the top three sides but the last game of the season came and for the first time all season 
I had all nine players available and we absolutely blitzed Angaston scoring a massive 39 goals to 20 which was equal to the 
highest score by any team in the whole Sub-Junior 2 comp this season.  The TEAM played some wonderful netball and it was a 
great lead-in to the First Semi Final. 
 
First semi was again at Angaston but versus Gawler Centrals who had a 2-0 scorecard on us.  But finals netball is always a new 
ball game and I encouraged the girls to focus hard on the task with an aim of putting lots of pressure on the team that was 
expected to win and hope they then falter.  The girls responded to this and came out of the blocks well leading at the end of 
the first quarter 5-2.  We lost our composure in the second quarter as Gawler came back with a vengeance, out- scoring us 7 
goals to 3 to lead by 1 at the half time break.  But we re-grouped in the third quarter and finished the term 2 goals up.  This set 
up an exciting last quarter but we were unable to maintain the scoring momentum and we finally went down by 2 goals. 
However it was great to play finals and come close to moving into a second final and overall a fantastic achievement for this 
very young group of girls. 
 
Congratulations to my trophy winners….Team Captain,  Abbey Underwood won our Best and Fairest, Georgia Germein who 
won the Runner-up award and to Tahlia Connor  who won 2

nd
 Runner-up Best and Fairest.   

Special thanks to all the parents for their support of their girls throughout the season. Thanks to Karen Underwood for being 
Team Manager and ensuring we had all duties covered. It was reassuring all was in hand and Karen was extremely well 
organized and a great support. 
Thanks also to Serena and Karen for trainings and support throughout the season.  Thanks again to the committee for all their 
work throughout the season.  As parents and supporters please look for ways to help the club and implement the three “P”s…. 
pro-active, positive, pick-me!! 
 

Jo Buck 
 



 
 

Sub Junior 3                                                         Coach: Serena Linton                                                 
 

 
Back: Serena Linton (Coach), Ashleigh Chishaya, Emma Hartigan, Olivia Stutley, Rachel Hall, Chloe Roehr 

Front: Cassidi Matte, Melody Klingner, Eliza King, Kayla Ellis-Hooker 
 

The winners: Best & Fairest – OLIVIA STUTLEY 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – MELODY KLINGNER 
  Coaches Trophy – ELIZA KING 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Primary 1                         Coach: Marie Thom                              

 
Back: Marie Thom (Coach), Stacey Thom, Bethany Wood, Rebecca Ide, Caitlin Lange, Paige Pitman 

Front: Madeline Fechner, Hayley Tonkin, Bethany Hayes, Rebekah Stutley and Georgie Smart 
  

 
The Primary 1 team for 2014 consisted of ten extremely competitive and talented netball players. 
 
These girls have really developed their skills throughout the year and have listened and followed through on instructions to 
improve certain aspects to their game play as a team and on an individual basis. 
 
It was wonderful to see that what we focused on at training was put into practice in games on Saturdays – Well Done!! 
 
The girls have really improved and developed their ball skills, leading to the ball, moving the ball around the goal circle, goal 
shooting (some brilliant goals throughout the season) and their defensive play was just brilliant.  I have been so impressed 
watching this team grow from a defensive perspective, it was so wonderful to watch them attack the ball, fantastic intercepts 
and turn the play around to their advantage. 
 
A big thank you to Fiona, Sue and the Primary 2 team for training against us each week. 
 
The support of the Primary 1 parents and their families was wonderful throughout the season and I am truly thankful to them 
all, especially to Justine Smart for her time as Primary Carer and to Lisa Lange for her fantastic help in organising rosters for 
parents each week for scoring duties and for her assistance with organising duties for the Primary Carnival.  I truly appreciated 
all of Lisa’s help. 
 
I am so proud of all these young magpies, how they have performed throughout the season and how they also performed at 
the Primary Carnival.  Coming runners up at the carnival was a fantastic effort and the girls have made me proud and they 
should all be so proud of themselves for their incredible achievements.  Well Done! 
 
This group all have such bright netball futures ahead of themselves and it has been an absolute please to have coached them 
all. 

  
 

Marie Thom 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 



 
Primary 2                                             Coach: Fiona Habermann                              

 
Back: Ella Habermann, Maddie Peady, Lexi Marshall, Mia McKee, Bonny Graetz, Fiona Habermann (coach) 

Front: Scarlett Schmidt, Sydney Schild, Charlotte Tonkin, Matilda Osborne, Hayley Ellis, Halle Martin, Viene Gladigau 
  

 
The Primary 2’s have had a fun learning year. 
 
We had 12 girls in the tea,. Some had their first taste of netball. 
 
When the draw was released, we found Willaston & Gawler Centrals were not fielding teams in 2014, meaning we’d miss four 
extra games during the season. So with our numbers, I rostered two girls off fully every week. The parents and girls took this in 
their stride and were very supportive. 
 
Not playing for premiership points in Primary’s, I based the year on everyone experiencing all positions on the court, teaching 
our “newbies”, the basics of netball and trying to advance the skills of the more experienced girls. 
 
Well that sounds great, but with twelve 10 year old girls trying to all chin-wag, be noticed and tell me what they’d like to do, 
my ‘trusty whistle’ and ‘zip it girls and look at me’ became a regular. 
 
There girls individually and as a team improved so much throughout the season. Many newer players found their competitive 
inner self, the quietest/gentlest girls by season end, were chasing down loose balls and not letting go for anyone. Defensive 
pressure was the biggest improvement from everyone, the amount of intercepts we were getting each game was testament  to 
this. We also had more shots at goal than most of our opponents, I think if we had another 3-4 weeks this season our attacking 
game and forward movement was about to really click for many players. 
 
Our goal shooting progressed slowly. It’s our first year with the full sized ring. In the first half of the season, many girls didn’t 
want to have a shot at goal, during games. I encouraged them to run through the movement in their head and just have a go” 
Halle had a bet with me at the Freeling game, that she’d get nowhere near the ring, she shot two goals that day. I was so proud 
of the girls in confidence they built in continually trying. I would like to encourage all junior parents to get a netball ring in the 
backyard. If the girls all shot even 20 goals a week, the improvement on the scoreboard in future years will be massive. 
 
I’d like to give a huge thank you to Sue Martin, for so capably taking over as coach when I was unavailable, and for the support 
at trainings throughout the season. 
 
To all my girls, it’s been a pleasure to coach you young ladies and get to know you all. Keep working on your fitness, shoot 
some goals and look forward to seeing you all on the netball court next year. 
 
 

Fiona Habermann  

 

 

 

 



 

NETTA 1                                                     Coach: Nerida Allert 

 
Back: Erin Pratt, Olive Allert, Nerida Allert, Layla Grosser, Georgia Battersby 

Front: Kennedy Mifflin, Teagan Manning, Emily Stutley, Makayla Docherty, Lily Holmes, Hannah Pullan 
 
 
I would like to thank my team, Netta 1’s, for a wonderful season. The girls attitude to learning new skills and game plans was 
fantastic. Their game attitude on Saturdays was always positive and they never gave up trying; each and every week. 
 
I thought it was wonderful that on 2 different occasions throughout the season opposition coaches commented on our teams 
positive attitude and sportsmanship. Towards the end of the season another coach also mentioned how much our team had 
improved and what a great crowd we had out watching and cheering our girls on. The 10 girls worked really well together as a 
team. 
 
A special mention to my helpers during the season - Heidi Holmes for taking over the reins whilst I was away; Caroline Wilksch 
for filling in the score card each and every week, Stephanie Docherty, Sadie Lienert and Matilda Allert for helping at some 
training sessions. Matilda Allert again for helping me get the team warmed up and ready for the game each Saturday morning. 
Also to Netta 2’s and the primary teams for training against us during the season. Also the umpires and the Tanunda Netball 
Club. 
 
Netball is a team sport and a big family commitment so I would like to say a huge thank you to all the Netta 1 parents whom 
come out and support their girls each and every week, rain, hail or shine. So thank you for cheering on Saturdays, your support 
and encouragement. 
 
A special thank you to my family too. 
 
I look forward to seeing all of my team out there on the new netball courts next season in black and white shooting as many 
goals as we can!  

 

 

Nerida Allert 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

NETTA 2               Coach: Renee Hartnett & Emma Hartnett 

 
Back: Emma Hartnett (coach) Poppy Combe, Bridie Peady, Chelsea Morgan, Abbey Auricht, Adelaide Schmidt 

Front : Macaylee Verhees, Madison McKee, India Catford, Zoe Heidenreich, Alice Hall   
Absent: Renee Hartnett (coach), Samantha Parish, Ayla Loan 

  

 

 

 

 

NET-SET-GO  
 

 
2014 Net-Set-Go Participants: 

Back: Stephanie Bishop, Riley Swan, Ashleigh Schiller, Ella Isaccson, Kimberley Cooper, Letisha Bartsch 
Middle: Lara Manning, Emily Keil, Summer Owen, Alexia Etscheid, Mia Moen, Lucinda Isaccson, Katie Graue, Matilda Laidlaw 

Front: Zoe Baillie, Ella Grosser, Ivy Gladigau   Absent: Estelle Dswonitzky, Holly Farley, Stella Meyer, Halle Steinert 
Coach: Dianne Bartsch 

 
 

THANK YOU TO DIANNE BARTSCH 

who co-ordinated  the Net -Set- Go program for this year. With 21 girls aged 6-8 years all eager and enthusiastic and 

ready to learn and improve their netball skills. 9 of these girls are eligible to commence Netta next season. 


